 WASHINGTON ELECTRIC COOPERATIVE, INC.

75th ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING

May 10, 2014
The 75th Annual Membership Meeting was held at the Washington Electric Cooperative Service Center on Saturday, May 10, 2014, with 159 members, guests, and employees in attendance.  Following breakfast, a panel round table discussion entitled “Flavors of Vermont and Our Local Economy” was held with panelists Mateo Kehler of Jasper Hill Farm; Amy Levine, Cabot Creamery; Janet Steward, Greenfield Highland Beef; and Ellen Kahler, Vermont Sustainable Jobs Fund moderated by Will Mikell, UVM Extension & producer of “Across the Fence”.

The business meeting was called to order at 10:29 a.m. by President Barry Bernstein. He recognized General Manager Patty Richards who has been with the Co-op for almost one year.  

INTRODUCTIONS
President Bernstein introduced the members of the Board of Directors in attendance:

Donald Douglas, Orange
Marion Milne, Washington
Richard Rubin of Plainfield
 

Roy Folsom, Cabot
Annie Reed, Marshfield
Mary Just Skinner, Middlesex
Roger Fox, Walden

President Bernstein thanked the board for their hard work keeping the Co-op moving forward and recognized all the staff who worked diligently to make the annual meeting possible.
SPECIAL RECOGNITION

President Bernstein spoke briefly about the conversations he had with members of the families of WEC’s founders and first board of directors while inviting them to attend the meeting for a special recognition.  President Bernstein announced the names of all founders and board members being recognized before he and General Manager Richards presented certificates of recognition to the families in attendance for the following founders and first board of directors:
· E. Harmon Kelley--founder and member of the first board
· Elizabeth Kent Gay--founder and member of the first board

· James Curry--founder

· Esther Lackey--founder and member of the first board

· Clarence Fitch--member of the first board

· John Graham--member of the first board

· Ira Morse--member of the first board

· Sidney Morse--member of the first board

· Alec Robinson--member of the first board

· Roy Sibley--member of the first board

· Lyle Young--member of the first board

WEC member Stanley Fitch who represented the family of his uncle, Clarence Fitch, spoke briefly about how amazing everyone thought it was when they powered a 25 watt light bulb in their homes. Member Elliot Morse, son of Sidney Morse, commented that he knew just about everyone on the history board display.  He stated that the Co-op meant the world to all of these people.  Mr. Morse commented that everyone at WEC has done a wonderful job and it is appreciated.  
President Bernstein asked all former directors to stand before stating that we never want to forget that these men and women played an important part in making the Co-op strong.
EMPLOYEE RECOGNITION
Manager Richards explained that every year the Cooperative honors employees who have been with WEC by recognizing employment anniversaries in five-year increments.  She presented Senior Member Services Representative Beth Ouellette with a certificate of appreciation for her 15 years of service to the Co-op.  Manager Richards also acknowledged WEC employees unable to attend the annual meeting:  Mike Baril for his 5 years of service; Rich Hallstrom, 15 years; and Steve Hart, 25 years.  Ms. Richards announced that this year two linemen had retired:  Bob Fair after 44 years of service and Larry Brassard after 31 years. She also acknowledged all employees of the Co-op as they are the ones who make everything happen on a day to day basis.  All former employees in attendance—Avram Patt, Cy Lamberton, Max Gray, and Bob Fair—were asked to stand for recognition.
CERTIFICATION OF QUORUM

Vice President Fox who filled in for ailing President Bernstein introduced Ballot Committee Co-chair Joseph Kelly of Williamstown to certify a quorum of members voted in the election. Mr. Kelly certified a quorum of members voted in the election with 868 ballots received by mail plus 8 ballots cast in person at the meeting for a total of 876 ballots cast.

CANDIDATES FOR THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Vice President Fox introduced the candidates for the board of directors who were in attendance:  Donald Douglas and Marion Milne.  He recognized Director David Magida of Middlesex as well as director candidate Stephen Knowlton of Montpelier who were unable to attend the annual meeting. 
NOTICE OF MEETING

Secretary Marion Milne certified that Volume 75, No. 3 of the Cooperative’s newsletter, Co-op Currents, constituted the official notice of the 75th Annual Meeting of the Members and that this notice was mailed to all members of record on the 15th day of April 2014, in accordance with the requirements of the Bylaws.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES—2012 & 2013 ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP MEETINGS
Vice President Fox noted that we neglected to approve the minutes of the May 24, 2012 annual meeting last year.  He called for a motion to waive the reading of the minutes of the 2012 and 2013 Annual Membership Meetings and to approve the minutes as presented.  

A motion was made by Jackie Folsom to waive the reading of the minutes of the 2012 and 2013 Annual Membership Meetings and to approve them as presented.  The motion was duly seconded by Bud Haas before it unanimously passed.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Bernstein announced that it looked like WEC will be filing for a single digit rate increase.  He pointed out that this increase was driven by the tough winter and power costs that have been out of our control.  He briefly explained how the extreme cold winter drove these expenses noting that we have not had a rate increase for two and a half years. President Bernstein urged members to read the annual meeting report printed in the April issue of Co-op Currents. 
Vice President Fox shared recognition of WEC’s 75th anniversary via a letter from Congressman Bernie Sanders, a Congressional Record offered by Senator Patrick Leahy (a Co-op member), and a resolution from the Vermont Statehouse offered by Representatives Ancel of Calais and Klein of East Montpelier as well as Senators Doyle, Pollina and Cummings.
TREASURER’S REPORT

Treasurer Donald Douglas shared a short story before commenting about the effect the tough winter and flat revenue had on our finances.  He thought perhaps energy efficiency and net metering may have had an impact on revenue but felt we needed to figure out a way to survive and still have both.
Treasurer Douglas reported that WEC refunded a total of $274,949 in capital credits to both former and current members in 2012.  He noted that we were one of a few cooperatives in the country to do both former and current members. Mr. Douglas explained how net margins are allocated to members based on how much they pay in electricity during a given year.  He informed attendees that 10% of our members are donating their capital credits to the WEC Community Fund which donates to organizations throughout our service territory.
Mr. Douglas thanked the WEC Accounting staff for their hard work.  He commented that we had another clean audit this year.

MANAGER’S REPORT 

Manager Richards noted that she has been at WEC for nearly a year and finds that her enthusiasm is still incredibly high because the members are terrific and the employees and board are fantastic. She announced that we were extending the office hours until 5 p.m. and members can reach us by telephone until 5:30 p.m. 

Manager Richards explained that we heard at the WEC Community Meetings held in Barre and Walden last year that our ability to handle calls after hours needed improvement.  She pointed out that we have contracted with an agency to help so we will be able to take more calls.  It was also pointed out that a survey of annual meeting attendees showed that members wanted more hands on so that is the reason for the displays and equipment exhibits.
Manager Richards noted that the Co-op was currently working on an Integrated Resource Plan which is required every three years.  She announced that there will be a public hearing on June 18 at 7 p.m. at the Old Brick Church in East Montpelier.  The Vermont Public Service Board requires WEC to report on our Service Quality and Reliability Plan at each annual meeting and since it is printed in the Co-op Currents, Manager Richards simply noted that we had missed one measurement. 
Manager Richards mentioned that it was fantastic that WEC’s Community Fund provides funding for non-profits that give back to our communities.    She also reported that WEC is 100% renewable and explained how we qualify for this achievement.  Manager Richards stated that new legislation was passed regarding net metering and that WEC is allowed to put forth their own program.  She commented that we want members to go with renewables and we are excited to make it equitable for all members through this program.  WEC net metering member Alexandra Thayer responded that she was glad the net metering people are paying some of the fixed costs.

ELECTION RESULTS

President Bernstein reported the following election results: Donald Douglas received 694 votes; David Magida, 665 votes; Marion Milne, 536 votes; and Stephen Knowlton, 516 votes.  He added that there were with 3 write-ins and 94 blank ballots.  He announced that Donald Douglas, David Magida, and Marion Milne had been re-elected to the Board of Directors.  President Bernstein thanked Stephen Knowlton for running and hoped he would run again.
QUESTION/ANSWER SESSION

The meeting was opened to questions and/or comments from attendees.  Member Jackie Folsom suggested the Co-op video tape conversations with members such as Stanley Fitch and Elliot Morse and put them on WEC’s website or print a transcript.  She also noted that the Vermont Agricultural Hall of Fame in Burlington, which has inducted George Aiken, was funded in part by the WEC Community Fund. 
Member Bud Haas suggested that the WEC board consider electronic voting in addition to mailed ballots and voting in person at the annual meeting.  He felt 860 out of 10,000 is not great especially in a contested election.

 Member Dan Wing stated that he thought WEC’s net metering plan was not open enough and was disturbed that he doesn’t know anything about the plan.  He felt it should be very open so people subscribing know what they are getting into. Mr. Wing relayed his understanding that some people who use a lot of electricity will be required to get an energy audit which he felt was a disincentive.  He also stated that looking ahead he wondered if we are negotiating with Casella to have a bio digester.  Manager Richards addressed Mr. Wing’s concerns by explaining the structure of the net metering plan.  She noted that the residential rate for net metering accounts will continue to have a customer charge and there will be a grid service fee which will be a small fee not covered through the customer charge.  As for the audit, she explained that those members interested in generating should be conscious of efficiency in generating and that the audit would not be required for those who have had an audit in the last ten years. A brief discussion on renewable energy certificates (RECs) ensued. Mr. Wing quantified that he didn’t mind the Co-op getting the RECs from net metering, however, felt they should not be sold out of state. President Bernstein commented that there will be a limited time for RECs to be valuable and that this has been a work in progress.  He noted that this is a compromise.  In the next two and a half years, the Vermont Public Service Board will have to come up with a plan for everyone.  As for the bio digester, President Bernstein said Casella is putting up solar generation and if there is to be a bio digester, Casella will probably be doing it for themselves.

WEC member Michael Duane congratulated the Co-op on the right-of-way work that they are doing in his area.

Manager Richards clarified that the net metering program will apply to just those net metering projects going forward not those that are already net metering members. 

Former WEC Director Don Welch of East Montpelier questioned whether it made sense if there is a one-time increase in expenses to file for a rate increase or would it be wiser to take the funds from the capital credits.  Manager Richards responded that we are not anticipating this will be a one-time event and WEC does expect higher costs next winter.  She explained how these costs occur throughout New England and that the additional expenses that WEC incurred were caused due to reliability issues which all load pays.  The reliability issues were caused by gas pipeline availability and gas plants having to shut down, therefore, they had to use coal and oil which are more expensive resources. President Bernstein stated that we are regulated and our margins have to be kept in order to meet our mortgage requirements.  He added that our power costs are about one-third of our operating costs.
Plainfield Member Stephen Farnham mentioned seeing the LED display in the lineman’s room showing that WEC has achieved 729 days without an accident.  He felt this was an amazing statistic with all the work the Co-op does.  Mr. Farnham suggested WEC provide more information about the Co-op in a format similar to town reports he receives.  He felt there would be more member participation in the annual meeting if members were given this type of information ahead of time.  Members would attend the meeting to vote on the issues and the meeting would be more meaningful.  Manager Richards explained that we operate differently on some issues than towns do but that we could do more in the way of putting  information out before the annual meeting. She introduced WEC’s Safety and Environmental Coordinator Scott Martino pointing out that WEC has been recognized for its safety efforts.  She agreed the 729 days without an accident was a huge statistic and added that WEC won an award last year for this record and she hoped to continue in this pattern.  Ms. Richards said all employees stress safety at the cooperative.
OTHER
Dave Hallquist, CEO of Vermont Electric Cooperative, congratulated WEC on their 75th anniversary and on their leadership in renewable energy.  He noted the importance of working together as cooperatives. 
In follow up to Steve Farnham’s suggestion for more information, Manager Richards announced that the financial audit has been completed and can be found on the WEC website.  She noted that the IRP, one hundred pages plus the appendices, which details WEC’s upcoming power supply and plans relative to wires and infrastructure is also available on the website. 

President Bernstein recognized Dave Hallquist and Tom Bailey of VEC; Josh Diamond, WEC’s general counsel; John Murphy of Stantec, who works on Coventry issues for WEC; and Kerrick Johnson, vice president of VELCO, before thanking all attendees for coming to the 75th annual meeting. 
Kerrick and Maryann Johnson congratulated WED on their 75th anniversary.  Mr. Johnson spoke briefly about the increased power costs this winter and echoed Manager Richards’ summary of higher than usual transmission and power costs.  He noted that WEC was active in the VELCO leadership and that WEC member Cort Richardson serves on the VELCO board.  Mr. Johnson offered to answer any questions members may have about the power costs.

Door prizes donated by Hunger Mountain Co-op, Cabot Creamery, Senator Bill Doyle, Efficiency Vermont, Janet Steward, and WEC were awarded.
A motion was made to adjourn the business meeting at 12:16 p.m. 

Date of Membership Approval:  _________, 2015
Attest:  __________________________



Marion Milne, Secretary
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